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RECTORIAL BENEFICE OF COWBRIDGE 
PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL 
Registered Charity No. 1131497 

NOTICE OF ANNUAL VESTRY MEETING ON SUNDAY 28th 
APRIL 2019 AT 11.30a.m. IN HOLY CROSS CHURCH, 
COWBRIDGE, (following the All Parish Service at 10.30a.m.)  

The Annual Vestry Meeting of the Rectorial Benefice of Cowbridge will be held on Sunday 28th April 
2019 at 11.30a.m. in the Parish Church of the Holy Cross, following the All-Parish service at 10.30a.m. 
All persons whose names have been accepted in the Electoral Roll may speak, vote and be nominated 
for election, and are urged to attend. 

AGENDA 

Prayer 
 

Chairman’s welcome 

 

Apologies for absence 
 

Minutes of Annual Vestry Meeting held 29th April 2018 (page 2) 
 

Parochial Church Council Report and Financial Statements: 
 Annual Report (pages 3 to 6) 
 Financial Statements for the year ended 31st December 2018 (pages 8 to 15) 
 

Elections: 
 Appointment of Parish Warden by Incumbent  
 Election of Parish Warden  
 Election of nominated members of Parochial Church Council  
 Election of a Member of the Diocesan Conference 

 Election of Members of the Deanery Conference (five in total) 
      
Confirmation of appointment of Independent Examiner 
 

Any other business signified to the Parish Office in writing by Moday 22nd April 2019 

 

 

Nominations and details of any other business should be received by the Parish Office by Monday 22nd 
April 2019. All persons nominating and nominated must be on the Electoral Roll, approved by the PCC 
on 25th March 2019, and all who are nominated must have given their consent to nomination. 
 

Following the conclusion of the Vestry meeting, there will also be a brief meeting of the new Parochial 
Church Council to elect or co-opt a Secretary and Treasurer, and to confirm other co-options.  

APPROVED by the Parochial Church Council of the Rectorial Benefice of Cowbridge 
on 25th March 2019 and signed on its behalf by Rev’d Stephen Adams, Rector. 
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RECTORIAL BENEFICE OF COWBRIDGE  
PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL 
Registered Charity No. 1131497 

A Celebration of the Holy Eucharist preceded the meeting. 
 
Chairman’s Welcome:  The Rev’d Stephen Adams welcomed all 
present to the Twenty Fifth Annual Vestry Meeting of the Rectorial 
Benefice of Cowbridge. He also welcomed Dylan, Jude and Jim, 
students at St. Padarn’s who were on placement in the parish.  
The Rector then thanked the great number of people who work 
tirelessly to keep the life of the Parish growing, particularly the 
Clergy, Parish Wardens, Church Co-ordinators, Parish Treasurer, 
Parish Administrator, Church Treasurers, Musicians, Sunday 
School Teachers, Bell Ringers, Pastoral Visitors, Eucharistic 
Ministers, Servers, Flower Arrangers, Cleaners and so many 
people who give of their time, talents, and resources. 
He then offered his thanks to Mr. R. Norey and Mr. D-L Jones for 
their unfailing work, most of which is unseen, but nonetheless 
essential to the smooth operation of the Parish. He continued by 
thanking the Parish Wardens, for their support over the previous 
year and made mention of Mr. David Crompton who retires as 
Parish Warden after more than a decade of loyal service.  
He concluded that he was encouraged to see all that God is doing 
in all the Churches across the Benefice. 
 

Attendance: there were forty-one attendees. 
Apologies for absence were noted, seven in all. 
 

The Minutes of the Annual Vestry Meeting held on the 30th 
April 2017 having been circulated with the 2017 Parish Report, 
with the addition that Mrs. S. Sarjeant had been elected as a 
member of the PCC, were accepted on the proposition of Mr. 
Hunter Jarvie, seconded by Mr. John Williams, and signed by the 
Chairman as a true record. 
 

Parochial Church Council Report and Financial Statements 
2017: The annual report (pages 3-6) were accepted on the 
proposition of Mr. Hunter Jarvie, seconded by Mr. Geoff Cox. 
 

Mrs. Leonie Hain asked a question regarding the amount of giving 
to mission the Parish makes. Mr. Ron Norey responded that the 
Parish had given £12,599 to mission in the previous financial year 
as per page 11, note 7 of the annual report. The Rector 
commented that in real terms all that the parish does is mission; 
the provision of three full time clergy; all that is spent of providing 
resources in terms of building; administrative support; 
governance; etc, enables the Parish to function to serve the 
people of the Benefice. 
 

The Financial Statements for the year ending the 31st December 
2017 were accepted on the proposition of Mr. Ron Norey, 
seconded by Mr. David Crompton. 
 

The Chairman expressed thanks to Mr. Ron Norey and Mr. David-

Lloyd Jones for all their hard work on behalf of the Parish. 
 

Elections and Appointments: 
 

The appointment of a Parish Warden. 
The Chairman appointed Mr. Peter Davies as Parish Warden for 
the forthcoming year. 
 

The election of a Parish Warden. 
Mr. Howard Perks was elected as Parish Warden for the 
forthcoming year. 
 

 

The election of Parochial Church Councillors. 
The meeting elected the following persons to serve as PCC 
members; Mrs. Barbara Harding, Mr. Richard Hensby, Mr. J.P.R 
Williams, Mrs. Pamela Harris, Mr. John Williams, Mrs. Stephanie 
Bonnar, Mr. Gareth Williams, Mr. Simon Lloyd, Mrs. Susan Cox, 
Mrs. Sheena Sarjeant and Mr. John Homfray. 
 

The election of Deanery Conference Members. 
The meeting elected the following persons to serve as Deanery 
Conference members; Mr. Peter Davies, Mrs. Elizabeth 
Matthews, Mrs. Barbara Harding and Mr. John Williams. 
 

The election of a Member of the Diocesan Conference. 
Mrs. Marion Layton-Matthews was elected as the Parish 
representative to the Diocesan Conference.  
 

The appointment of the Independent Examiner. 
It was agreed, on the proposition of Mr. Ron Norey, seconded by 
Mr. Hunter Jarvie to confirm the appointment of Messrs. Adey, 
Fitzgerald and Walker as Independent Examiners to the Rectorial 
Benefice of Cowbridge for the financial year ending 31st 
December 2018. 
 

The Rector expressed thanks to all Officers of the Parish and 
Members of the PCC who had served during the previous year 
for their work to sustain and strengthen the life and mission of the 
Parish.  
 

Parish Review: The Rector introduced Mr. Gareth Williams who 
gave an overview of the proposed outcomes of the Parish Review 
Report – Growing Together Through Teamwork and its 
implementation action plan. All churches were encouraged to 
engage with this strategy and to take it forward. 
 

Questions: 
Mrs. Cathy Mangles asked what would be happening in regard of 
the outstanding works identified by the Quinquennial Inspections 
and who would be managing the process following the retirement 
of Mr. David Crompton. The Rector responded that Mr. Crompton 
would still be Chairman of the Benefice buildings committee and 
as such, available to advise church management committees as 
and when required. 
 

Mrs. Pauline Lane asked for clarification as to the purpose of the 
Holy Cross Restoration Fund. The Rector responded that this 
was a restricted fund, the monies therein being available for the 
ongoing repair, restoration and enhancement (including internal 
re-ordering) of Holy Cross Parish Church. 
 

Mrs. Sue Freeland asked if email communication could be made 
a priority. The Rector responded that whilst this was desirable, 
the new GDPR legislation, which was about to come into force, 
made the retention of personal data and its use problematic. This 
is something that the PCC are aware of and will progress. It is 
hoped that the introduction of Facebook and a new website will 
be a major step forward in the way the parish communicates.  
 

Any other business. 
There was no other business. 
 

The proceedings ended with prayer. 

MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL VESTRY MEETING HELD ON 
SUNDAY 29TH APRIL 2018 AT HOLY CROSS PARISH CHURCH  
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ANNUAL REPORT AND FINANCIAL  STATEMENTS  
FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31ST DECEMBER 2018 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

REFERENCE AND ADMINISTRATIVE DATA 
 
The Rectorial Benefice of Cowbridge Parochial 
Church Council (PCC) is registered with the Charity 
Commission for England and Wales; registered 
number 1131497.  
 

The Benefice parish is centred on the old market 
town of Cowbridge, in the Vale of Glamorgan 
Deanery, and is part of the Church in Wales Diocese 
of Llandaff. The twelve Churches which make up the 
Parish are: 
 Holy Cross Parish Church, Cowbridge 

 St. John the Baptist, Llanblethian 

 St. Dochdwy, Llandough 

 St. Hilary, St. Hilary 

 St. Mary, St. Mary Church 

 St. Michael and all Angels, Flemingston 

 St. Senwyr, Llansannor 
 St. John the Evangelist, Penllyn 

 St. Owain, Ystradowen 

 St. Brynach, Llanfrynach 

 St. Canna, Llangan 

 St. Mary, St Mary Hill 
The Rectorial Benefice of Cowbridge Parish Office is 
in Holy Cross Parish Church, Church Street, 
Cowbridge, CF71 7BB, 
tel: 01446 772302, email: 
office@cowbridgeparish.com, the Parish website is 
www.cowbridgeparish.com.  Facebook: 
www.facebook.com/cowbridgeparish/ 
 

The names and addresses of the Incumbent, 
Independent Examiner, Bankers and other 
professional Advisors, together with the names of  
PCC Members who have served in the year ending 
31st December 2018, and on the date this report 
was approved (including details of any parochial 
office held), and details of the custodian trustees 
who held parish property and investments in the year 
ending 31st December 2019, and on the date this 
report was approved, are shown on page 6.  

STRUCTURE GOVERNANCE AND 
MANAGEMENT 
 
The Church in Wales is governed by its Constitution, 
set up under section 13(1) of the Welsh Church Acts 
1914, as amended from time to time by its Governing 
Body.  The PCC is not a body corporate. Its 
composition, procedure and powers are regulated by 
the Constitution. Before assuming office, every 
member of the PCC must sign a declaration that they 
will be bound by the Constitution, which provides that 
the members of the PCC shall be: 
• The Incumbent, Vicars and Assistant Curates;   
• A Church Warden for the whole Parish appointed 
by the Incumbent at the Annual Vestry Meeting 
(AVM); 

• A Sub-Warden for each Church if appointed by the 
Incumbent at the AVM 

• A Church Warden for the whole Parish elected at 
the AVM; 

• A Sub-Warden for each Church if elected at the 
AVM;  

• Up to 25 lay members elected at the AVM; 
• Co-opted Secretary and Treasurer (if not already 
ex-officio or elected), plus up to 7 further co-opted 
members. 

The constitution further provides that lay, 
communicant persons over the age of 16 may be 
entered on an Electoral Roll (subject to certain 
conditions) and that all such persons, so entered, are 
entitled to vote and to stand for election.  
 

On 13th March 2017, The Rector and the PCC 
resolved  
(1) To suspend the appointment of Sub-wardens for 
each of the Benefice Churches. 
(2) That hereafter, each church congregational 
meeting shall nominate one person from the 
congregation of that church to be elected to The 
PCC at the Annual Vestry Meeting. 

RECTORIAL BENEFICE OF COWBRIDGE  
PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL 
Registered Charity No. 1131497 



 

 

4 

 

PCC FINANCES: UNRESTRICTED FUNDS 
 
Summary for 2018: Income and expenditure are 
detailed in the Statement of Financial Activities (page 
8) and in the  notes thereto. Total unrestricted 
income was £186,390, (compared with income of 
£192,658 in 2017).  
 

Parish Share (primarily to fund clergy stipends and 
oncosts eg. NI, pension, housing, supervision, etc,  
which provides our main mission resource) continues 
to be the major Parish expense (£85,933) included in 
total unrestricted expenditure of £177,444 (2017: 
£168,238). 
 

The decreased income less increased costs provides 
a decreased surplus of £9,746 (after transfers from 
the St Mary Hill 100 club to cover the local deficit), 
compared with a deficit budget of -£8,611. There 
was also a net loss on revaluation of investments of -
£2,980, making a total surplus for the year of £6,766. 
 

Reserves policy and future prospects: 
 
After adding the surplus for the year, the unrestricted 
fund balance to carry forward is £344,692, of which 
£144,043 represents tangible fixed assets, leaving 
£200,649 as free reserves (2017: £193,092).  
 

The PCC reserve policy is to retain a balance of 
unrestricted “free” reserves, as working capital and 
to meet future shortfalls in income or unexpected 
expense, equal to at least six months expenditure. 
Clearly the balance detailed above represents 
considerably more than this target, but the PCC have 
concerns, which dictate continuing caution.  
• The PCC approved a budget for 2019 which shows 
a deficit of £9,831 (see page 15). 

• The budget includes fund-raising provision, but the 
church communities report increasing difficulty to 
meet the targets, and there are increasing calls to 
raise funds for quinquennial repairs. 

• A recent review of Parish administration, 
recognised the need for “succession” in some key 
areas, particularly in regard of financial 
administration.  An application to the Diocesan 
Transformation Fund was successful with funding 
secured for three years for the employment of a 
finance assistant. The Parish has been fortune to 
engage Mrs. Carole Bird, a Chartered Account for 
this position. It should be noted that the Parish will 
take on responsibility for the cost of this role once 
grant funding is exhausted.   

• The Parish quinquennial repair liabilities are 
enormous (see church fabric below) yet external 
fund resources become increasingly difficult to 
obtain. The PCC will therefore be obliged to meet 
an increasing proportion of such repair costs from 
its own funds. 

OBJECTS AND ACTIVITIES 
 
The Church in Wales is a province within the 
Anglican Communion and seeks to advance the 
Christian religion through world-wide mission. Its 
calling is to nurture people in the faith of Jesus 
Christ and to aid them to grow in the fellowship of 
the Holy Spirit, so that the good news of God’s 
grace may be clearly proclaimed in the world and 
that God’s Kingdom may be honoured and 
advanced. 
 

Under the constitution, it is the the PCC’s duty to: 
• consult and co-operate with the incumbent in all 
matters of concern and importance to the 
Parish; 

• promote the whole mission of the Church, 
pastoral, evangelistic, social and ecumenical, in 
the Parish; 

• be responsible for the parochial budget and all 
expenditure thereunder; 

• care for and maintain church fabric and 
churchyards,  

• act on any other matter referred to it in 
accordance with the Constitution; 

• be the normal channel of communication 
between parishioners and the Diocesan Bishop.  

 

The PCC is  aware of the Charity Commission’s 
guidance on public benefit and have had due 
regard to that  guidance when exercising any 
powers or duties to which the guidance is 
relevant. The PCC believes that it provides a 
benefit to the public, by: 
• fulfilling its duties detailed above; 
• providing resources and facilities for public 
worship, pastoral care and spiritual, moral and 
intellectual development, both for its members 
and for anyone who wishes to benefit from what 
the Church offers;  

• promoting Christian values, and service by 
members of the Churches in the Parish to their 
communities, to the benefit of individuals and 
society as a whole. 

 

PCC PROCEEDINGS AND ACTIVITIES 
 

General 
The PCC met four times in 2018 to deal with all 
matters concerning the Parish and consider 
reports from sub-committees to whom some 
activities are delegated.  
 

Membership and attendance 
The Electoral Roll, reported to the PCC on 25th 
March 2019 shows 264 parishioners currently on 
the roll (2018: 261, 2017: 263). Communicants at 
Easter and Christmas in 2018 were 337 and 333 
respectively. Average adult weekly attendance 
during 2018, calculated in accordance with 
Diocesan guidelines was 171.8 (2017:178.2)   



 

 

APPROVED by the Parochial Church Council 
 

Rev’d Stephen 

CHURCH FABRIC  
 
Holy Cross re-ordering plans have moved forward to 
the extent that decisions have been taken on the 
removal of the remining pews and work is in hand on 
progressing those works.  Minor repairs have been 
carried out on the south east wall of the Llanquian 
aisle. Repairs have been carried out to the ceiling at 
Llansanor church and the church re-opened for 
general use. Urgent repairs at Flemingston as detailed 
in the Quinquennial report has been completed. 
Preliminary work to resolve the problems of the ringing 
chamber floor at St Mary Church have been carried 
out. A Heritage Lottery grant for works to St Hilary 
tower was unsuccessful. The position with regard to 
works detailed in the Quinquennial reports is 
unchanged from last year.  None of the works has 
been carried out due to lack of funding. 
 

The current position is detailed below  ( the figures are 
taken from the latest QI): 
• Llanblethian Church.   £64,000 required. Minor 
works carried out. 

• St Mary Church.  £180,000 preliminary work has 
indicated a cost of £28,000 to deal with water ingress 
to the tower and ringing chamber.  Quotes have 
been received for this work and funding is being 
investigated. 

• St Hilary. £150,000. Initial safety work to secure the 
tower copings has been carried out. £30,000 
potentially available from Garfield Weston Fund 
subject to confirmation of the remaining match 
funding being identified. 

• Holy Cross £50,000 excluding work on re-ordering 
and pew removal. 

• Flemingston  £19,000 but mainly intermediate time 
scale. 

• Llansannor church.  £19,000 remaining QI works, 
ceiling repairs have been carried out. 

• Llandough church is investigating the provision of a 
kitchen and toilet in the church which will require a 
faculty application in due course.. 

 

The PCC and Standing Committee have decided that 
churches need additional help and support in 
completing works required in the Quinquennial 
Inspections. The Benefice may need to make money 
available from Parish reserves rather than leaving the 
full costs to found by individual churches. The priority 
in this respect is work to St Hilary tower. 

PCC FINANCES: RESTRICTED FUNDS 
 
Income and expenditure totals are shown in the 
Statement of Financial Activities on page 8 and in 
the accompanying notes; the movements on and 
details of  each of the major funds is shown in note 
19 to the Financial Statements. Charity law provides 
that the restricted fund balances carried forward may 
only be expended upon the purpose for which the 
funds were given. 

FUND INVESTMENT AND ADEQUACY 
 
Restricted and designated fund balances are largely 
represented by on-demand deposits and current 
account bank balances. Free unrestricted reserves are 
represented by similar deposit and bank balances, plus  
investments, the latter being approximately equal to 
36% of free unrestricted reserves at year end. The net 
yield on the listed investments (including loss on 
revaluation (in 2018 was –2% (based upon the end 
year value). The investments are described in note 12 
to the Financial Statements. 

RISK ASSESSMENT 
 
The PCC has reviewed the risks to its operations 
and is satisfied that they are mitigated in so far as 
the PCC has power to do so. The major risks are 
assessed as:  
• Compliance with complex UK law relative to 
premises and activities; 

• Maintenance of listed Parish churches and 
properties, which are expensive to repair; 

• Provision of leadership to maintain ministry and 
service to the community in the light of the PCC 
policy to maintain all the churches in the Parish and 
the limited capacity of its clergy.  

• Increasing demands re legal, financial and 
administrative  matters which exceed volunteer 
capacity. 

• Budget control of expenditure and adequacy of 
financial systems. 

• The ability to maintain income sufficient to match 
increasing costs.  

PCC FINANCES: DESIGNATED FUNDS 
 
The proceeds from disposal of Llanfair Hall were set 
aside  to fund extraordinary  repairs and 
improvements to Parish churches. £800 in interest  
has been added to the fund in the  financial period. 
The balance carried forward being £173,318 to fund 
further such extraordinary expenditure in the Parish, 
including quinquennial repairs.  
 

The Llanblethian Church Hall fund is for the running 
and maintenance of the hall by a delegated Hall 
Management Committee. The fund shows a surplus 
£1,695 for the year and a balance to carry forward of 
£16,975. Significant work to replace the floor of the 
hall took place in 2018, the cost of which was 
covered by grants and fund raising activities. The 
Church Hall management committee are to be 
congratulated for their handwork and dedication.   
 

Llanblethian Church is a beneficiary of the Evan 
Jenkins Trust to fund repairs to the church up to 
certain limits imposed by its trust deed. However 
there are exclusions  including new equipment and 
facilities. The unexpected fees for filming at 
Llanblethian have been set aside to deal with those 
quinquennial repair and improvement costs which 
may not be covered by the Evan Jenkins Trust; the 
balance carried forward is £9,650.  
 

No decisions have yet been made with regard to the 
use of the Parish mission fund; the balance carried 
forward is £19,041.   
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INDEPENDENT EXAMINERS REPORT TO THE MEMBERS OF 
THE PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL 
 
I report on the Financial Statements of the Rectorial Benefice of Cowbridge for the year ended 31st December 2018, 
which are set out on pages 8 to 14. 
 

RESPECTIVE RESPONSIBILITIES OF PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL AND EXAMINER 
 
As the Parochial Church Council, you are responsible for the preparation of the accounts. You consider that an audit is 
not required for this year under section 144 of the Charities Act 2011 (“the Charities Act”) and that an independent ex-
amination is needed.  The charity’s gross income did not exceed £250,000 and I am qualified to undertake the exami-
nation by being a qualified member of the Association of Chartered Certified Accountants.  
 

It is my responsibility to:   
• examine the accounts under section 145 of the Charities Act,   
• to follow the procedures laid down in the general Directions given by the Charity Commission (under section 145(5)

(b) of the Charities Act, and   
• to state whether particular matters have come to my attention  
 

 

BASIS OF INDEPENDENT EXAMINER’S STATEMENT 
 
My examination was carried out in accordance with general Directions given by the Charity Commission.  An           
examination includes a review of the accounting records kept by the charity and a comparison of the accounts         
presented with those records.  It also includes consideration of any unusual items or disclosures in the accounts, and 
seeking explanations from the trustees concerning any such matters.  The procedures undertaken do not provide all the 
evidence that would be required in an audit, and consequently no opinion is given as to whether the accounts present a 
‘true and fair’ view and the report is limited to those matters set out in the statement below.  
 

 

INDEPENDENT EXAMINER’S STATEMENT 
 
In connection with my examination, no material matters have come to my attention which gives me cause to believe 
that in, any material respect:  
• the accounting records were not kept in accordance with section 130 of the Charities Act; or   
• the accounts did not accord with the accounting records; or  
• the accounts did not comply with the applicable requirements concerning the form and content of accounts set out 

in the Charities (Accounts and Reports) Regulations 2008 other than any requirement that the accounts give a ‘true 
and fair’ view which is not a matter considered as part of an independent examination.  

 

I have come across no other matters in connection with the examination to which attention should be drawn in this  
report in order to enable a proper understanding of the accounts to be reached.  
 

 

P. Walker, F.C.C.A.    22nd  March 2019 

Adey Fitzgerald & Walker 
Chartered Certified Accountants,  
The Pavilion, 
Eastgate 

Cowbridge, CF71 7AB 

 

Tel: 01446 772299 
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